TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 1st October 2018
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairperson Barry Hodgson 

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner 

Cllr John Dransfield

Clerk Adele Waddington 

Cllr Ian Hartley



Cllr Beverley Robinson

Cllr David Barritt


Cllr Ruth Crompton


Cllr David Storey

Cllr Clare Storey
Apologies  CCllr Purcell

Also present: Cllr Margaret Foxley, Therese Guy
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 3rd September 2018 were approved.  . Proposed by Cllr Dransfield, seconded by Cllr Hartley
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
Horse Trough at Gladstone Terrace
Adele Waddington has been chasing the progress of the water issues at the horse trough at Gladstone Terrace.  Gareth Aspey at Pendle Borough Council advised that there is a large pipe behind the trough that is 80% full of water at all time implying that there is a blockage somewhere on its route.  The precise location of the blockage has never been discovered.  It has not been possible to CCTV the pipe due to the amount of water, and a locator was also unsuccessful.  Dye has been put into the pipe, but they were unable to find the outfall.  Simon Bucknell from Lancashire County Council visited the site and is aware of the problems in the past.  The issues with th horse trough is due to the overflow and debris/leaf litter blocking our gullies leading to surface water ponding.  He recalls the issue over a previous winter and it did cause some problems with ice, although was resolved once gully cleared. The trough isn't currently overflowing and there's only minor seepage which is flowing into the drainage channel to the nearby gully.  There also appears to be an overflow gully installed at the rear of the trough which (if clear) should remove or reduce the problems with water overflowing from the trough onto Skipton Road.  He will arrange for a gully pump to visit the trough to ensure the overflow is clear/running at capacity and also check the gully nearby to ensure we have no problems before winter. 
Wycoller Repairs

The cutting back of the vegetation has been done, and the repairs to the wall in the river are scheduled to be done by the end of October.  Cllr Dransfield will monitor and advise if they have not been completed.
Community Centre Update
Therese attended the meeting and advised that things are moving on rapidly and there are only 49 days to go to opening.  There are regular updates on their Facebook page.  Some of the grant funding has come through and the roof is one of the first things that will be done.  This will be the same as the Community Centre.  The building has been decorated inside and the library part is now almost done with 1200 books ready to loan out.  There is a new floor to be put down this week and then the fixtures will go in.  CCTV has been ordered and there are options to add to the amount of cameras in the future.  The rendering will be completed in the New Year.  Kevin Guy, Mick Wolfenden and Lester Spencer are taking care of the extension at the front of the building.  The first meeting for volunteers to staff the new building is to be held this week and it looks like there will be enough people to staff all areas.  There will be a whole section of the shop for re-filling bottles/containers that customers can bring with them.  
Police report

Adele has received a response from Inspector Winter who is happy to attend a meeting to discuss the amount of Police coverage and concerns that the Parish Council has.  Adele has invited Laneshaw Bridge and Foulridge Parish Councils but is still waiting to hear back to advise if they are interested in attending.  Concerns were raised again about the vandalism and problems at Ball Grove.  The Police have been asked to do extra patrols already.
21/2019

Residents Issues
Mr Lyell attended the meeting and advised that he is concerned about a neighbour who is child minding.  He queried whether a person was allowed to use their home for business without planning permission.  Cllr Foxley advised that, if the person was registered and had already had an Ofsted Inspection, then everything she is doing is legal and above board.  He is concerned that there are more cars using the street, but as it is unadopted, this is a civil matter on which the Parish Council cannot take sides.
Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Adele advertised the position of Lengthsman online and has received 5 enquiries.  3 people attended the meeting to show their interest.  Mr A Crawshaw, Mr B Lyell and Mr J Bancroft attended the meeting and advised that they all had equipment, vehicle insurance and public liability insurance.  All were invited to attend a meeting at the Parish Council office on Monday 8th October to discuss the role further.  Cllr’s Hodgson, Dransfield and Robinson will also attend along with the Clerk.  Adele to confirm date, time and location to each candidate by email.

NWIB – Cllr Robinson advised that the team have been invited to attend the awards ceremony again this year as they have been successful.  It costs £27 per person to attend and there are 8 people who would like to go.  Cllr Hodgson proposed that the Parish Council should pay for the tickets as we appreciate all the work that the volunteers do throughout the year.  Seconded by Cllr Hartley.  Put to vote – all in favour.

Cllr Robinson has applied for a grant through Skipton building Society which is showing on their grants page.  Adele has shared the information on the Facebook page encouraging people to vote for the group.
Colne and District Committee meeting

Cllr Dransfield attended the meeting last month and Neil Watson from PBC Planning advised that the Council has been let down by the magistrates with Scar top Mill.  They were only able to secure part of what had been requested in their request for access to the site.  Cllr Dransfield asked that the residents of Church Street are kept up to date with the progress of this problem as they are very concerned.

The planning application opposite Rye Croft was recommended to be refused due to Policy 1 of the Neighbourhood Plan, but it also fails on Policy 3.  The queries were referred to outside the meeting and these have now been resolved.  This planning application is on the agenda for the next meeting and is again recommended to be refused as policy 3 states that, any windfall sites should be within the settlement boundary.

The planning application for Cowfield Farm is recommended to be refused and the appeal hearing scheduled for September seems to have been withdrawn.
Park Cottages enforcement – not moved on

Track at Back Lane – work has ceased pending planning application
Tom Partridge has requested £2500 of funding to repair the footpath near to the Pump House at Wycoller.

Each Borough Councillor has £2000 in their horticultural budget.  Adele asked Cllr M Foxley to chase the application for £500 for willow weaving with Cllr P Foxley.
Neighbourhood Plan
The revised Plan was passed by members of the Policy and Resources Committee at Pendle Borough Council on 18th September, and also by Full Council on 25th September.  Cllr Foxley advised that the members of the meetings were praising the Plan and congratulated the steering group on producing the Plan and having passed by the Examiner.  The Referendum is planned for 8th November and PBC have advised that they have allowed £2400 for publicity.  The Steering Group are to meet on 10th October.  Therese suggested holding a drop in session for those people who have any queries on the Plan.  This will be discussed at the meeting.
Jonathan Dicken from Pendle Borough Council is leaving to move to Bradford Council.  Cllr Dransfield suggested that the Parish Council purchase a gift voucher for him as he has worked exceptionally hard supporting the Steering Group throughout the creation of the Plan.  He proposed £50.  This was seconded by Cllr Robinson.  Put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to purchase the voucher and send to Jonathan
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Allotments/Garages
Adele sent out some letters on 11th September asking for allotments and garages to be tidied.  Mr Dobby’s garage has still not had any improvements although he has been promising to do them all Summer.  Adele to write to advise that, if the improvements are not made by 11th October, he will be asked to vacate.  Cllr D Storey asked Adele to send letters out to plot tenants of Plot’s 18 and 22 as there has been little progress and they are starting to look messy.  Cllr S Storey advised that the fence to separate plots 24 and 40 has now been put up.  Adele has received an email asking if a resident of Cotton Tree Lane can take over Plot 3 as the tenant of this plot has moved.  The Councillors advised that the rules need to be adhered to, and it needs to be offered to the next person on the waiting list.  Adele to inform the person querying this, and offer to the next person.

Adele has received a complaint from a resident of Cotton Tree Lane advising that one of the garage tenants is using his garage late at night and making a lot of noise.  This is waking up the residents children.  The Councillors asked Adele to write to the garage tenant and ask that he is more considerate when working in the garage.  The Councillors have advised that, if further complaints are received, we will pass this over to Pendle Borough Council’s Environmental Health department who will monitor the amount of noise you are creating at unsociable hours.

Recreation Ground/Ball Grove

The spiders’ web equipment at Ball Grove has been vandalised and removed.  Pendle Borough Council are looking at putting in a more suitable piece of equipment for younger users of the play area as they often receive complaints that there is not much for younger children to enjoy.  Before the Parish Council offer to make a contribution to the cost of anything new, Adele to find out how much PBC and Friends of Ball Grove are willing to contribute.  Cllr Dransfield also asked whether Pendle Council had claimed on their insurance for this damage.  Adele to find out.   Cllr Foxley advised that she will raise her concerns again about Ball Grove at the Community Safety Partnership meeting.  Cllr Hodgson and Adele attended a meeting with Philip Mousdale at Pendle Borough Council to discuss the Recreation Ground and Ball Grove.  Following the meeting, Adele has received a letter asking whether the Parish Council is willing to contribute 75% of the maintenance costs for Ball Grove in 2019/20.  Cllr Dransfield proposed that we pay this contribution.  Seconded by Cllr Crompton.  Put to vote – all in favour.
At the meeting with Philip, he advised that, if the Parish Council took ownership of the Rec, then there are no statutory requirements to provide sports pitches.  The football is the biggest cost on the Rec, but Adele still has not received a breakdown of the most recent costs.  Philip confirmed that a single mow of the Rec costs £75.  Jake Bancroft advised that there is an attendant present at their matches who opens the pavilion and locks up afterwards.  The teams set up their own nets for matches currently, and it was felt that further meetings need to be had with the teams to see if they are willing to take more responsibility in order to cut down on costs.
Photos of the Parish

Cllr Barritt has done most of the list that was created.  Adele has now uploaded these all onto the website.  David still needs to gain access to the Church then they will be complete.

CCTV at Wycoller Car Park

CCllr Purcell is still investigating funding options and Cllr Foxley gave Adele a list of people who Colne Town Council had approached when they were looking into it.  Therese advised that the Community Centre Trustees are using Itus Security for their cameras.  Adele to contact Itus and see if they are interested in quoting for the cameras on the car park.  Jake Bancroft passed the contact information to Adele.
Parish Matters
Cllr Robinson would like to make a feature of the new display board at Cotton Tree and to thank those who donated money towards it.  It will also promote Trawden in Bloom.  Cllr Barritt offered to take the photo and Cllr Robinson will write the article for the paper.

Adele has received an email advising that, although the Road Closure notice has been done for the Remembrance Day Parade, the Police (if they can attend) will not enforce any stop notices.  Adele to contact John Pratt to see if he is available for assisting.

23/2019
Adele has concerns that she has no identification that she is employed by the Parish Council.  Cllr Reyner advised that she should have an identification card and safety clothing for when she is doing Council work outside.  Adele to pursue and get the required equipment.  Cllr Reyner also suggested that the new lengthsman should also have a high-vis stating that he is contracted by the Parish Council.  Adele to arrange.
Planning Applications
APPLICATION:18/0581/HHO 

PROPOSAL: Full:  Demolition of garage, erection of two storey extension to rear, detached double  garage  and  external  alterations. AT: 2 Frighams Cottage Boulsworth Road Trawden FOR: Mr & Mrs R. Theaker

The Parish Council are concerned that this proposed extension is close to the Designated Biological Heritage Site and that it is excessive in relation to the existing property. The Parish Council would also like to see any windows and doors in wood not plastic.
APPLICATION: 18/0603/HHO 

PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of porch to front elevation. AT: 22 Forest Bank Trawden Colne FOR: Mr And Mrs Sam Cardus

The Parish Council have no objections to this planning application
APPLICATION:18/0609/HHO 

PROPOSAL: Full: Erection of a single storey side extension (South). AT: 12 Millbrook Court Colne Lancashire

FOR: Mr & Mrs Carl Amos

The Parish Council have no objections to this planning application
APPLICATION: 18/0637/VAR 

PROPOSAL: Full: Variation of Condition: Remove Condition 3 (Occupation) of Planning Permission 13/99/0083P for change of use of part of joinery works to one dwelling. AT: Oak Cottage Slack Booth Lane House Lane

FOR: Mr M. Caffrey

The Parish Council have no objections to this variation, but would ask that any planning applications ensure sufficient parking is included as detailed in the Trawden Forest Neighbourhood Plan

Enforcement : PLE/18/0993

Enforcement notice for alleged unauthorised earthworks in field to the South of Green Meadow

APPLICATION: 18/0583/FUL 

PROPOSAL: Full:  Erection of shed on allotment.

AT: Thistleholme Wycoller Road Trawden

FOR: Mr David Edmundson

The Parish Council have no objections to this planning application.
Correspondence
Notification of the Policy and Resourced committee meeting on 18th September, where it will be suggested that Pendle Council will recommend to the Full Council that that Trawden Forest Neighbourhood Plan should be adopted and proceed to referendum.

Notification of the Full Council meeting on 25th September where it is recommended that Pendle Borough Council will adopt the Trawden Forest Neighbourhood Plan and proceed to referendum

Notification of the Accounts and Audit Committee meeting which is to be held on 27th September 2018

Complaint received regarding noisy garage occupant at Cotton Tree

Response received from Inspector Andrew Winter agreeing to attend a meeting with the 3 rural Parish Councils.

Email received from Jerry Stanford offering Colne Town Hall for a meeting with the Police and asked to also attend.

Email received from Les Cromey and Kieron Roberts about a new piece of play equipment at Ball Grove

Email received from Philip Mousdale advising that it has been approved at the Full Council meeting, that there will be further reductions to the Parks Maintenance over the financial year 2019/20 and that Parish Councils will be asked for a 75% maintenance contribution.  Do the Councillors agree to fund 75% of the maintenance costs for Ball Grove for 2019/20?

Consultation received from Lancashire County Council for the new Joint Lancashire Minerals and Waste Local Plan review
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Finance
Bank transfer of £408 approved for Ian Salter Gardening Services
Bank transfer of £216 approved for North West in Bloom Prize Giving tickets

Meeting closed 9.25pm – next meeting Monday 5th November 2018 
Meeting dates 2018: 3rd December.
25/2019
